At London TravelWatch’s Board meeting on 24 May 2011, Peter Hendy, Transport Commissioner for London, answered questions from members of the public and the Board.

The answers to questions at the meeting are outlined below.

At the foot of the document are answers to questions that were not put during the meeting, due to time constraints, and which Mr Hendy answered separately after the meeting.

1. Winter conditions

Mr Hendy said that he believed TfL had coped well with this year’s difficult winter conditions. He had implemented a policy of continuing to run services through the night during snowfall in order to be able to operate during the morning peak. He had wanted to run the East London Line through to West Croydon but had not found Southern and Network Rail to be helpful in this regard. He noted that the problem with running a reduced-hours service on railways during snowfall, finishing at 9.00 pm, meant that it was very difficult to open the lines the next day in time for the morning peak and compared LUL’s practice of running additional trains on surface lines for this purpose rather than reducing the service.

2. Olympic preparations

Mr Hendy said that all the capital works in preparation for the Olympics were now complete and that the DLR extension to Stratford International station would open in summer. It was late because of a failure by the contractor, which had resulted in the contractor’s fee being reduced.

Work on the tube lines should be completed in time for them to bed in over Autumn and Winter and there would be no works on the strategic road network in the run-up to the games. He was confident that he would be able to reach agreement with the transport unions to ensure there was no industrial action during the games.

His main concern at present was the problem with freight delivery during the games. Businesses located on the Olympic Road Network would not be able to accept daytime deliveries while the games were taking place and would need to make alternative arrangements. TfL was focusing on ensuring that those affected were aware of the restrictions.

3. Cable car
Mr Hendy said that the cable car would have a capacity of 3,000 people and would attract both Londoners seeking to cross the Thames and tourists travelling for pleasure. He noted that the creation of the cable car meant that, should a new tunnel be built at Silvertown, it would not need to make provision for pedestrians and cyclists as these could be catered for by the cable car. This would allow the new tunnel to be vehicular only.

Procurement for building the cable car structure had now taken place and TfL was now procuring for sponsorship opportunities. The total cost of the scheme was £54 million and it was not currently the plan to fund this from other existing budgets. It was hoped that fares would cover most of the operating costs but it was not easy to predict real levels of usage.

The project was not scheduled for completion prior to the Olympics although it was possible that it might be.

4. Underground
On the Underground upgrades, Mr Hendy said that the Jubilee line had been difficult, as a result of the original contract with Tube Lines that permitted far too many closures, but was now nearing completion. The Victoria line upgrade should be finished ahead of time.

On the Northern line, Mr Hendy said that the original timetable had been overambitious and that he was developing a new plan with fewer line closures. The replacement of the Piccadilly line trains would be deferred for a period to rethink the design of the deep level rolling stock.

The Bakerloo line upgrade was not programmed until post 2019 and the current service was considered reliable.

The sub-surface work was progressing and a signalling contract had now been let. Mr Hendy said that the contract required the signals to be installed without closing tracks.

5. Finsbury Park
A member noted that proposals to redesign Finsbury Park station, which would have allowed the installation of ticket gates, had been dropped through lack of funding. This resulted in passengers failing to touch their Oysters properly in and out then being charged maximum fares.

Mr Hendy said there was no budget for rebuilding stations beyond the main ones in central London. In respect of incomplete journeys using Oyster pay as you go, one possible solution was the work currently being carried out on ‘auto-complete’, which would allow regular journeys to be completed automatically if it appeared that a passenger had forgotten to touch in or out at one end.

6. Accessibility including symbols on maps and access during Paralympics

A member of the public questioned how the decision was made to use accessibility symbols on transport maps when the stations in question were not necessarily fully accessible to those with mobility impairments. He also outlined difficulties he had experienced in travelling on the Underground, including an occasion when tube workers had removed him from a train, claiming he was not permitted to travel on the Underground.

Mr Hendy apologised for the difficulties the passenger had faced on the Underground. He acknowledged the different degrees of ‘accessible’ and said that the symbol on the map was designed to show that these stations had a level of accessibility that other stations did not. He was not seeking to misrepresent the system and hoped the advice given on accessibility was both realistic and accurate. 

The Chair noted that London TravelWatch may need to raise with TfL the issue of more sophisticated levels of signage, to indicate degrees of accessibility, especially in the run-up to the Paralympic games.

Mr Hendy said that accessibility issues were under consideration already in planning transportation during the Paralympics.

7. Roads projects
Mr Hendy said there were no current plans for new road building as there was neither budget nor political will for this. However, work was underway on making the best out of existing road capacity, including new levels of data analysis. One new initiative was the appointment of officers to be in charge of stretches of the strategic road network, in the same way as there were officers responsible for individual Underground lines. Officers monitored traffic flow at their control room and were able to make real-time interventions in order to improve flow. Members were invited to attend the control room to view how this took place.

8. Accessible bus stops and bus ramps

A member of the public who used a wheelchair had told London TravelWatch that their experience of using ramps on buses had been poor, with ramps not working for one in every four journeys.

Mr Hendy was surprised by that figure and said that the mechanical availability of ramps was regularly tested in bus garages, although deployment depended on the aptitude and willingness of drivers to use them. He would need to speak to the passenger to ascertain the reason for the failures. He added that there were problems with accepting some mechanical wheelchairs that were too heavy for the ramps and too large to fit in the spaces on the buses, despite the spaces meeting or exceeding minimum specifications.

A member of the public disputed the figures provided by TfL for working ramps. Mr Hendy said that the figures were accurate at the time the buses left the garage but that TfL did take seriously the complaints that were put to it.

A London TravelWatch officer said that the TfL business plan did not include a target for increasing the number of accessible bus stops. Mr Hendy said that most bus stops were, for practical purposes, accessible but in some cases did not meet the strict criteria for definition as accessible, for example there was no marked bus cage or a litter bin was in the wrong place. The stops were, however, used by wheelchair users without difficulty.

9. Bus driver behaviour
Age Concern UK had contacted London TravelWatch with concern about research that showed that nationwide 800 over-65s fell on a bus every day. Mr Hendy said that newer, faster buses did have the potential to accelerate quickly, which could be difficult for older passengers. TfL had taken steps to improve the standard of driving and the quality of individual drivers could now be measured using programmes such as Drive Green. 

10. Consumer satisfaction and priorities
The Chair suggested that London TravelWatch and TfL could collaborate more on commissioning research about consumer satisfaction and Mr Hendy agreed to consider this.

The business plan had a target for increasing customer satisfaction by 1% across each mode and the Chair questioned whether this was ambitious enough. Mr Hendy said that people’s expectations rose over time and that this meant a 1% improvement would represent a good achievement. 

Questions answered subsequent to the meeting
11. Why do permanent humps have to wait on a general refurbishment? Why will the Olympic humps be temporary? If stations can me made disabled accessible for the Olympics why not all the time?

Our current strategy for installing platform humps is driven largely by the introduction of new trains or significant refurbishment of existing trains, as these changes place a statutory obligation on us to provide level access.  However, we are also installing humps ahead of these train changes, with permanent humps being installed at Green Park and King’s Cross prior to the Games, and a programme of humps for the Northern and Jubilee lines to be installed by mid-2013.

The Olympic humps are ‘temporary’ in that they will not last as long as permanent humps due to the materials used, but we expect them to remain in situ for a number of years after the Games.

12. In Sep 2010, Richard Perry of TfL said that TfL was going to ‘explore the possibility‘  of using ramps at terminating tube stations where it is less busy. Eight months later, wheelchair users are still finding that so-called step-free stations are inaccessible. What plans does TfL have to increase the number of stations which are step-free from train to platform too by allowing the use of manual ramps?

We have been looking at this alongside the wider work we are doing to assess the potential for manual boarding ramps (MBRs) to provide an effective solution for platform to train access at key stations during the Olympic and Paralympic Games next year.

Whilst the high frequency of service we operate generally means that MBRs are not the best solution under normal operating conditions, the initial feasibility study shows that for terminus stations like Edgware and Stanmore, the case may be different. This is because of the significantly longer time that trains are timetabled to stop at terminus platforms, which can be a few minutes rather than the 20-30 seconds dwell time often timetabled at non-terminus stations in order to enable us to meet demand.

Further work is necessary in order to understand how we can manage MBR use at terminus stations within our ‘turn up and go service’ and this is also being looked at as a part of our on-going feasibility work for the Olympics. This is due to be completed before the end of the year.

13. What TfL are doing about the soaring temperatures on Victoria Line trains & platforms, caused by the new trains?

The new Victoria line trains are now operating an environmentally friendly regenerative braking system, which returns power to the rails while the train is braking. This will also reduce the amount of heat that is generated. 

However, how hot the train feels is dependent on a number of factors including how hot the ambient temperature is outside, how hot the station is, how many people are in the carriage, and if it is raining outside because moisture evaporating from people’s clothes will increase the humidity and make the train feel hotter.

We are doing a number of other things to control the temperature on the line, which is the only one that is completely underground from end to end. Work to double the capacity of the fans at all the main ventilations shafts serving the Victoria line is due to be completed later this year. A total of eleven fans have already been completed and the final two will be completed very shortly.

At present there is no one cost-effective short term solution for cooling the Tube. TfL is looking to the future and working with the train industry to develop the next generation of Tube trains, with the aim of making them lighter so that that they generate less heat and include space so that a cooling solution could possibly be implemented.
